
     *Local Rule 47.5 provides:  "The publication of opinions that
have no precedential value and merely decide particular cases on
the basis of well-settled principles of law imposes needless
expense on the public and burdens on the legal profession."
Pursuant to that Rule, the Court has determined that this opinion
should not be published.
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PER CURIAM:*

The Suds Shop, Inc. appeals an adverse summary judgment in its
suit for extra-contractual damages against its liability insurer,
Commercial Union Insurance Company.  Finding no reversible error we
affirm.
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The Suds Shop, a drive-through beer retailer, was sued by the
estate of David Scott Summers for allegedly selling beer to the
teenaged driver of a vehicle involved in an accident resulting in
Summers' death.  Commercial Union initially defended the suit under
a reservation of rights.  It then withdrew but two months later it
reinstated its defense.  The underlying claim settled and the Suds
Shop sued Commercial Union in Mississippi state court for punitive
damages and for $6,665 in attorney's fees incurred during the
two-month lapse.  Commercial Union removed the case to federal
court and paid the attorney's fees.  The district court granted
summary judgment dismissing the claim for punitive damages.  The
Suds Shop timely appealed.

Under Mississippi law, an insurer's obligation to provide a
defense to its insured is determined by the allegations of the
complaint.1  An insurer must defend against a complaint that
alleges facts bringing the injury within the coverage of the policy
even if the allegations are groundless.2  Further, where a
complaint alleges facts within a policy exclusion, an obligation to
defend accrues if the insurer learns of facts which indicate
coverage.3  To reach a jury with a claim of bad-faith refusal to
defend, the insured generally must make a showing that the insurer
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lacked an arguable basis for its conduct and acted with gross
negligence or malice.4  Unless the showing is sufficient to permit
a reasonable jury to find in favor of the insured, summary judgment
is appropriate.5

Commercial Union claims an arguable basis for withdrawing its
defense -- the policy's exclusion of liability for a business
selling alcoholic beverages.  According to the agent who wrote the
policy, however, the intent was to include coverage of beer sales.
The agent attested by affidavit that he had so informed Commercial
Union's adjuster prior to the withdrawal of representation.

We need not decide whether a jury could find that Commercial
Union had an adequate basis for denying representation on these
facts because we conclude that the Suds Shop did not create a jury
question with respect to gross negligence or intentional
misconduct, the second element of a bad-faith claim.  Commercial
Union consulted an attorney before deciding to deny representation.
The attorney advised that the alleged injury fell within the policy
exclusion.6  Commercial Union had not provided the lawyer with the
agent's statement but the omission was remedied promptly when the
Suds Shop protested.  Three weeks later Commercial Union reinstated
its defense.  When the case settled, Commercial Union contributed
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to the settlement.  As a matter of law, these facts do not
constitute the kind of egregious abuse required for bad-faith
claims.

AFFIRMED.


